





RESEARCH REPORT

Needed Skills in the Transportation Workforce, in the Context of New and Emerging Technologies and Approaches

January 2022

Prepared for

The Center for Transportation Workforce Development
Office of Innovative Program Delivery
Federal Highway Administration
United States Department of Transportation

UCLA Institute of Transportation Studies

Technical Report Documentation Page

1. Report No.	2. Government Accession No.	3. Recipient's Catalog No.	
UCLA ITS-LA2116	N/A	N/A	
4. Title and Subtitle		5. Report Date	
Needed Skills in the Transportation Workforce, in the Context of New and Emerging Technologies and Approaches		January 2022	
		6. Performing Organization Code	
	UCLA ITS		
7. Author(s)		8. Performing Organization Report No.	
Teo Wickland, <u>https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8351-9251</u>		UCLA ITS-LA2116	
9. Performing Organization Name and Address		10. Work Unit No.	
UCLA Institute of Transportation Studies		N/A	
337 Charles E. Young Drive East Public Affairs Building 3320	11. Contract or Grant No.		
Los Angeles, CA 90095-1656		693JJ32145219	
12. Sponsoring Agency Name and Address		13. Type of Report and Period Covered	
U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration Talent Development Division		Final report (April 2021 – January 2022)	
		14. Sponsoring Agency Code	
1200 New Jersey Avenue, Southeast Washington, D.C. 20590		FHWA	

15. Supplementary Notes

DOI:10.17610/T6GG6H

16. Abstract

The United States' transportation workforce is currently at a skills deficit in key areas. New and innovative transportation technologies and approaches threaten to exacerbate this situation. Yet, transportation workers need more than skills to implement new technologies: they need the skills to critically determine which technologies are likely to support a thriving nation and under what conditions. Additionally, transportation workers need the skills to support non-technology-focused solutions to the nation's transportation challenges, including cultural, political, and social change.

17. Key Words		18. Distribution Statement		
transportation workforce, emerging skills, technology		no restrictions		
19. Security Classification (of this report)	20. Security Classification (of this page)	21. No. of Pages	21. Price	
unclassified	unclassified	43	N/A	

Form Dot F 1700.7 (8-72)

Reproduction of completed page authorized.

About the UCLA Institute of Transportation Studies

The UCLA Institute of Transportation Studies supports and advances cutting-edge research, the highest-quality education, and meaningful and influential civic engagement on the many pressing transportation issues facing our cities, state, nation and world today. The institute is part of the University of California Institute of Transportation Studies, a four-campus consortium that includes UC Berkeley, UC Davis and UC Irvine. UCLA ITS is also a proud partner of the Pacific Southwest Region 9 University of Transportation Center, a federally funded research network with seven other universities.

Acknowledgments

This material is based upon work supported by the Federal Highway Administration under Agreement #693JJ32145219. Dr. Wickland wishes to thank the UCLA Institute of Transportation Studies' Dr. Brian D. Taylor, Juan Matute, Whitney Willis, and Jacob L. Wasserman; UCLA Luskin School of Public Affairs administrators Danielle Lacob Maris and Kathy Sekine; and Karen Bobo and Chrisy Currier of the FHWA for their support, feedback, and contributions to this project.

The UCLA Institute of Transportation Studies acknowledges the Gabrielino/Tongva peoples as the traditional land caretakers of Tovaangar (the Los Angeles basin and So. Channel Islands). As a land grant institution, we pay our respects to the Honuukvetam (Ancestors), 'Ahiihirom (Elders) and 'Eyoohiinkem (our relatives/relations) past, present and emerging.

Disclaimer

This material is based upon work supported by the Federal Highway Administration under Agreement #693JJ32145219. Any opinions, findings, and conclusions or recommendations expressed in this publication are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the view of the Federal Highway Administration.

The contents of this report reflect the views of the author, who is responsible for the facts and the accuracy of the information presented herein. This document is disseminated under the sponsorship of the State of California in the interest of information exchange. The State of California assumes no liability for the contents or use thereof. Nor does the content necessarily reflect the official views or policies of the State of California. This report does not constitute a standard, specification, or regulation.

i

Needed Skills in the Transportation Workforce, in the Context of New and Emerging Technologies and Approaches

Prepared for

The Center for Transportation Workforce Development
Office of Innovative Program Delivery
Federal Highway Administration
United States Department of Transportation

Teo Wickland, Ph.D., UCLA Luskin School of Public Affairs and Presidential Postdoctoral Fellow, Brown University January 2022

Project ID: UCLA ITS-LA2116
DOI: 10.17610/T6GG6H
Photo Credit: Shutterstock

UCLA Institute of Transportation Studies

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	vii
Introduction	2
Background	2
Project Focus and Research Questions	2
Methodology	3
Definitions	4
Acronyms	5
Report Outline	5
1. Needed Technologies and Approaches	6
A Historical Context of Technology-focused Transportation Change	6
More than Technology: Four Futures	7
Needed Skills	9
Technologies for Four Futures	9
Summary: Needed Technologies and Approaches	10
2. New and Impending Technologies and Approaches	11
Vehicular Communications and Intelligent Transportation Systems	11
Transit Priority Technologies	12
Travel Planning, Tracking, and Sequential Mobility Sharing Technologies	13
Electric Vehicles and Battery Power Storage	14
Automated Vehicles	14
Travel Substitution and Virtual Travel	15
Transportation Data Collection	15
Secondary Effects of Impending Technologies	16
Summary: New and Impending Technologies and Approaches	16

3. Needed Emerging Skills	17
Reconciling the Gap between Needed Approaches and Impending Technologies	17
Managing Impending Technologies	17
A Moment of Social and Cultural Transformation	18
Analyzing Needed Skills	18
Summary of Needed Skills	19
References	21

List of Tables

Table 1. Definitions	4
Table 2. Acronyms	5
List of Figures	
Figure 1. Mapping Transportation Futures on Sustainability and Equality Axes	8

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Executive Summary

This report identifies emerging skillsets needed in the transportation workforce, in the context of new and innovative transportation technologies and approaches. To understand what is needed, this report uses the lens of "a thriving nation" to conceptualize the goals the transportation system must serve.

This report finds that technology can be helpful for supporting transportation for a thriving nation, but is not a savior and can be a distraction. Likewise, although skills which enable the development and implementation of technologies may be useful, these are not the most urgently needed. More urgently, the transportation sector requires workers with the skills to effectively question and analyze whether and under what conditions particular technologies can serve the goal of a thriving nation. More generally, the United States transportation sector is in need of skills which are not specific to new technologies, many of which are nonetheless emerging either as new skillsets or as older skillsets which are newly being revalued.

This report identifies the follow emerging skillsets as those most needed for the transportation workforce:

- Adaptability skills
- Advocacy skills
- Communications skills (including listening skills)
- Consensus-building skills (including negotiation and conflict resolution)
- Creative imagination skills
- Critical thinking skills
- Diversity skills (including skills to engage and value people from diverse backgrounds, with diverse ways of thinking)
- Ethical analysis skills
- Emotional intelligence skills (including self-awareness, self-regulation, social skills, empathy, and motivation)
- Historical analysis skills (relating to deep cultural, environmental, social, political, and technological histories)
- Interdisciplinary and transdisciplinary data collection and analysis skills (enabling thinking in multiple ways from multiple perspectives)
- Managerial and leadership skills
- Planning and organizing skills
- Problem solving skills
- Public outreach skills
- Systems thinking and more-than-human thinking skills (skills to think about the world as networked systems and/or as cooperative and entangled communities including humans and nonhumans)
- Teamwork and team-building skills
- Technological literacy, analysis, and programming skills (especially for understanding and modifying information and communications technologies related to transportation)
- Training skills
- Visioning skills

CONTENTS

Introduction

Background

This is the final report for the Department of Transportation's Dwight David Eisenhower Transportation Fellowship Program 2020 Grants for Research Fellowship (funding opportunity 693JJ318NF5229), Project E, "Emerging Skills in the Transportation Workforce." This project was awarded to the University of California, Los Angeles (UCLA), to be completed by student designee Teo Wickland, now a doctoral graduate of the Department of Urban Planning at UCLA. Grant 693JJ32145219 was funded from April 5 to October 5, 2021. This final report is due 90 days after the grant termination date.

The purpose of this project was to identify the emerging technical skills needed in the transportation workforce, in the context of new and innovative transportation technologies and approaches. This analysis could have been pursued through a focus on the system: what new technologies and approaches are likely to be adopted by various components of the existing transportation system (planners and policymakers, infrastructure providers, transportation operators, mobility consumers, etc.). However, such an approach would have neglected the purpose and outcomes of the transportation system. The United States has not developed a sophisticated and complex transportation system in order to have a sophisticated and complex transportation system. Rather, the United States has conceived and developed a sophisticated and complex transportation system in pursuit of desired outcomes, which could be summarized as "a thriving nation." Specifically, the transportation system should help the economy to thrive, it should help society to thrive, and it should help the environment to thrive (This definition holds true even for those who value the economy above all else: a thriving society is necessary for a thriving economy, and neither a thriving society nor a thriving economy can exist without a thriving geoecological environment in which people can live and work.).

Project Focus and Research Questions

Following the above line of reasoning, this project was executed following an outcomes-oriented approach rather than a systems-based approach. The project focus was organized into three overarching research questions.

The first research question of this outcomes-oriented project was:

1. What innovations, technologies, and approaches are needed for the United States transportation system to support a thriving nation and have the potential to be absorbed in the transportation industry in the next decade?

In addition, this project addressed all major technologies and approaches that are <u>likely</u> to impact the transportation sector, regardless of whether or not they will help to support a thriving nation. Thus, the second research question:

What major technologies and approaches are likely to impact the transportation sector in the next decade?

Finally, these two research questions point to the heart of this project. On the one hand, what skills are needed to support the innovations, technologies, and approaches that can help the United States transportation system to support a thriving nation? On the other hand, what skills are needed to manage the effects of other major

technologies and approaches that are likely to impact the transportation sector? These lines of inquiry are summarized in the third research question:

3. What emerging skills are needed in the transportation workforce for a transportation system that will support a thriving nation?

Each of the above research questions was researched and analyzed using multiple methods as described below.

Methodology

Each of this project's research questions were analyzed via a trans-disciplinary literature review, comparative analysis, emerging issues analysis, causal layered analysis, futures mapping, and four-quadrant mapping.

This project's trans-disciplinary literature reviews included surveys of trade, expert, and scholarly literature across multiple disciplines. Disciplines surveyed include many of the transportation-related academic disciplines identified by the Center for Transportation Workforce Development as part of its Universities and Grants Programs, such as architecture, environmental science, economics, civil engineering, and urban and regional planning. Some disciplines not identified as transportation-related academic disciplines for the purposes of Universities and Grants Programs were also surveyed, including history, geography, anthropology, ethnic studies, and science and technology studies. Additionally, work from non-academic disciplines such as industrial trade journalism is included. The insights provided by these other fields provide greater context and a more well-rounded understanding of the opportunities and challenges facing the transportation sector.

In addition to literature review, this project conducted comparative analyses between the United States transportation system and transportation systems in other times and places. Additionally, it included comparative analyses between the transportation sector and other policy sectors.

Finally, a set of futures studies methodologies were also used. These include emerging issues analyses, causal layered analyses, futures mapping, and four-quadrant mapping. Emerging issues analysis is an approach to anticipating new innovations, challenges, and opportunities before they are missed or become unwieldy (Molitor, 2003 and Dator, 2018). Causal layered analysis is a method for examining underlying causes behind litanies of problems which are commonly cited (Inayatullah, 1998 and Riedy, 2008). Futures mapping is a method of mapping futures based on histories, the present, views of the future, drivers of change, barriers to change, and multi-level future landscape analysis (Inayatullah, 2008). Futures mapping is often implemented through four-quadrant mapping (Slaughter, 2003) or futures archetypes (Dator, 2009).

Definitions

This report uses certain key terms according to the following definitions (See **Table 1**):

Table 1. Definitions

Term	Definition		
"A thriving nation"	A large body of closely interacting people whose social relations, economic activities, and environmental conditions ensure shared and collective flourishing		
Approach	A way of thinking, organizing, or acting with respect to a particular question, problem, or possibility		
Facilitate	To make more likely; to encourage; to make easier		
Innovation	The process of transforming something previously established		
Infrastructure	Any physical or organizational structure which facilitates processes, like a roadway, transportation agency, car, or computer		
Machine	A piece of infrastructure whose components each serve a predefined purpose and which interact using cause-and-effect logic		
Norm	Standard or established modes of thinking, organizing, and acting		
Regulate	To control thought, organization, and action by establishing or enforcing norms		
Technology	Knowledge about how to create effects through machines, tools, and infrastructures or the physical things produced with this knowledge		
Tool	Anything used to help accomplish a goal or facilitate a process		
Transform	To change radically or dramatically		
Transportation	An act, practice, or means of moving (oneself or something else) from one physical place to another		
Transportation industry	The interacting ensemble of organizations which work to regulate, facilitate, or transform transportation in a specified time and place		
Transportation sector	Synonym for transportation industry		
Transportation system	The interacting ensemble of infrastructures, vehicles, tools, norms, and actions which regulate, facilitate, or transform transportation in a specified time and place		
Vehicle	A piece of physical infrastructure which transports itself along with passengers or cargo		

Acronyms

The following acronyms appear in this report (See **Table 2**):

Table 2. Acronyms

Acronym	Meaning
Al	Artificial intelligence
ICT	Information and communications technologies
ITS	Intelligent transportation systems

Report Outline

This report will proceed with analyses in response to each of the three research questions in turn. Part 3 concludes with a summary analysis and recommendations.

1. Needed Technologies and Approaches

This section addresses the question of what innovations, technologies, and approaches are needed for the United States transportation system to support a thriving nation. It focuses on those innovations, technologies, and approaches that have the potential to be absorbed in the United States transportation sector in the next decade.

A Historical Context of Technology-focused Transportation Change

The transportation system of the United States has long emphasized modern technology. From the development of railroads (Schivelbusch, 1977) to the rise of the automobile (Foster, 1979) and demise of the trolley (Jackson, 1985), from the proliferation of freeway-based transportation (Seiler, 2003) to mass air transportation (Budd, 2011), high-tech transportation security apparatuses (Adey, 2009), and fare collection systems (Petrie, 2014), many of the most obvious developments in the nation's transportation system have depended on new technologies.

We have become so used to technology-focused transportation solutions that many Americans now assume technology is the best or only solution to transportation changes. Everyone from the trucking industry (Vaughn, 2021) to internet startups (Cramer and Krueger, 2016) and billionaire visionaries (Fannin, 2020 and Harris, 2020) is pursuing technology-based solutions for the nation's transportation system. In a context where technology has long been held up as the key to development (Hess, 1995 and Ullrich, 2019), Americans remain optimistic about the power of government investment in technology (Alvarez et al., 2021), including infrastructural transportation technologies like upgraded roads, bridges, and ports (Boak and Fingerhut, 2021).

What this breathless enthusiasm for technology often overlooks is that technology is not a cure-all. For example, in 2013, tech entrepreneur Elon Musk proposed a "hyperloop" system which would whisk travelers between Los Angeles and San Francisco via magnetic-levitation vacuum tubes (Kolawole, 2013).¹ Supposedly, this technological solution would resolve the issues which have delayed the construction of California's high-speed rail system. However, a closer look reveals that California high-speed rail has not been delayed due to limitations of high-speed rail technology but rather due to political and organizational issues. Substituting hyperloop technology for high-speed rail technology does not resolve those issues. Building the hyperloop would still require the sorts of easements and land acquisitions which have bedeviled the development of high-speed rail between Los Angeles and San Francisco. Similarly, any organization which would oversee construction of the hyperloop would risk the same managerial challenges as California's High-speed Rail Authority: the substitution of one transportation technology for another does not resolve the risk of institutional problems.

Many other types of challenges which face the nation's transportation system cannot be resolved wholly or even primarily by technological intervention. For example, transportation technologies which have been deployed to resolve the cultural problem of racism (Henderson, 2006), the social problem of access to opportunity (Stehlin, 2019), and the engineering problem of capacity limitations (Hansen, 1995) have all had perverse effects. In

^{1.} Technically, hyperloop tubes would operate at very low pressure, rather than as true vacuums.

general, new transportation technologies risk exacerbating problems such as equity, environmental injustice, and even lack of safety (Guo et al., 2020).

In sum, development of the nation's transportation system has long emphasized technological solutions. However, such solutions are not cure-alls and can often be counter-productive. The nation's transportation system does not only face technological challenges. The transportation system and its project of supporting a thriving nation is also confronted with social, cultural, and political problems that cannot be solved by technology.

More than Technology: Four Futures

Numerous approaches could transform the transportation system either without or in complement to technological change. Some relatively unsurprising examples might include education campaigns to encourage walking and bicycling or beautification schemes for public transit. Some less predictable examples could range from integrating storytelling into participatory planning processes (Bulkens, Minca, and Muzaini, 2015 and van Hulst, 2012) to cultural renewal programs that support culturally-specific ways of moving around (Hamilton, 2019 and Rau and Jones, 2019).

In order to organize and analyze such widely varying approaches, this project engaged futures studies methodologies, including emerging issues analysis, causal layered analysis, futures mapping, and four-quadrant mapping (These four methods are discussed in the Introduction to this report.). The results of these analyses are summarized in the four possible futures discussed below and illustrated in **Figure 1**.

Future A most closely resembles the status quo trajectory. This transportation future will be ensured by following ideals of progress (like reliability or faster speeds) grounded in values of conquest (expansion of political and capitalist empires, extraction of valuable resources).² The military models of Future A are currently embedded in everything from engineering paradigms (Karwat, 2020 and Walls, 2021) to technological excitement (Irani, 2018 and Lane, 2015). Because we are so used to militarism (Martin and Steuter, 2010), we may not notice how it combines with transportation systems to enable destructive resource extraction which harms humans as much as nonhumans (Klein, 2014 and Ross, 2011). This future would lead to mass death of disfavored groups before systemic collapse finally forced transformation among privileged groups (Adams, 2013; Klein, 2010, 2014; Mitchell, 2002; and Robinson, 2020).

Future B could be attained if current policy efforts to improve equity are followed to their logical conclusions. Because these efforts do not challenge capitalism (e.g., Sprunt, 2020), and rarely consider more-than-human relations, a transportation system in this future would support equity without challenging the extractivist ideas also seen in Future A (Hine and Grieco, 2003). Therefore, this future would only avoid the collapse of Future A by equitably distributing harm such that the system would become untenable some time before collapsing.

Future C is currently being modeled by some social movements which appropriate transportation infrastructure (Badger, 2016 and Jilani, 2017) and could be supported by scholarly ideas around social transportation (Bonera et al., 2020; du Toit et al., 2007; and Fink, 2012). This future represents a steady state in which power and counter-power groups engage in sustainable agonism (Castells, 2012 and Mouffe, 2013).

^{2.} For an in-depth exploration of the intertwinement of progress and conquest, refer to the modernity/coloniality research program (Escobar, 2007; Maldonado-Torres, 2007; and Mignolo, 2011).

Figure 1. Mapping Transportation Futures on Sustainability and Equality Axes

Sustainability

- C. Transportation for social struggle
- Social movement models and metaphors guide transportation development
- Transportation system emphasizes social interaction
- Strong transportation-based community networks are evenly matched with centers of power
- Transportation system is a site of continual political struggle

- D. Transportation to nurture a thriving nation
- Transportation understood through models of care and deep relation
- Transportation system supports spiritual development and healthy more-than-human social relations
- Transportation infrastructures attend to hyperlocal needs and creativities, deemphasizing long-distance movement
- Transportation enables transformation of values and culture

Inequality

A. Transportation for domination and attempted supremacy

- Transportation driven by militaristic models and metaphors
- Transportation system optimized for resource extraction and unequal wealth accumulation
- Transportation system accelerates direct environmental harms and indirect human harms
- Transportation-destabilized climate, ecology, and society and extractive ideology lead to mass death and then systemic collapse

B. Transportation for inclusive extraction

- Transportation changes conditioned by models of participation and inclusion
- Transportation system optimized for distribution of costs, resources and opportunities
- Transportation perpetuates existing extraction-and-consumption socioeconomic model with less inequality
- Resource limits and equitably-distributed externalities eventually cause system failure

Unsustainability

Finally, Future D represents a transformation in our understandings of transportation (Ingold, 2011). This future aligns with a broader process of social transformation, sometimes referred to as a new stage in human evolution, which is currently ongoing (Ateljevic, 2013). This future transportation system valorizes care (Puig de la Bellacasa, 2017 and Jon, 2020) and love (hooks, 2000 and Porter, Sandercock, and Umemoto, 2012), which are not opposed to economic activity but rather different ways of understanding it (Gibson-Graham, 2006 and M. Meyer, 2013). The transportation system of Future D would diversify our modes of relating and imagining (Wickland, 2021).

Needed Skills

As illustrated by the four futures analysis above, a wide variety of possibilities are feasible for the future of the nation's transportation system. The differences between these are much more than technological, and therefore navigating among these futures requires more than technical skills.

Any one of these futures will require skills training. Therefore, the skill of training (i.e., the ability to convey skills to others) will certainly be crucial. There is already a lack of qualified staff to train transportation professionals on needed skills (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 1). Developing training skills should be a key priority.

Beyond training skills, many skills related to "planning, environmental/cultural protection, and multimodalism," as well as "managerial and leadership" skills, are insufficiently represented in at least some parts of the transportation sector (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 2). Employees will need to be trained in such "critical" skills as communications, management, teamwork, and leadership (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 8). New approaches such as leadership development programs are already emerging to address this issue (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 40); however, a more "diverse array" of educational offerings is also needed (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 9). Indeed, while current STEM offerings may be too difficult for some, in other cases, they are not relevant to students' interests and career goals (Kennedy, Hefferon, and Funk, 2018). Such offerings often lack training in attitude, behavior, and motivation skills and fail to tie learnings to student interests in areas such as social and environmental benefits (Puentes et al., 2019, pp. 9–10).

The terrain the transportation sector must navigate to support a thriving nation is of vast complexity. To face this challenge, transportation workers will require skills in interdisciplinary and transdisciplinary thinking. These could be facilitated by emerging approaches of transdisciplinary peer-to-peer knowledge transfer (Puentes et al., 2019, pp. 2, 40). Additionally, creative approaches will be needed to allow for whole thinking across such varied knowledges (Fazey et al., 2018).

Generally, these futures will also require public outreach and consensus-building skills (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 10). They will also require additional creativity to deal with changing budgetary and policy environments, as is already happening, for example, following "budgetary challenges due to declining revenue from oil and gas extraction" (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 40).

Technologies for Four Futures

Each of the four futures described above (See **Figure 1**) has different requirements with respect to transportation technologies.

Future A relies on speedy, high-capacity transportation capable of projecting military and economic power and of carrying vast quantities of resources from extraction sites to places where they can be profited from. Our current transportation system already exceeds these technological needs, meeting not only these requirements but also contributing to resource demand and capital accumulation directly (For example, the car system burns fossil fuels and requires individuals to purchase costly vehicles.). However, future technologies could further facilitate Future A. For example, technologies which allow for more vehicles to operate efficiently in congested areas could encourage more vehicle purchases and operation by those with the means to do so, while further isolating those without means.

Future B relies on a transportation system which equitably distributes costs, resources, and opportunities. In contrast to our present transportation system and the requirements of Future A, Future B could be produced either by a high-capacity, long-distance transportation system or by a transportation system with more moderate capacities that facilitates shorter-distance movements. The essential quality of technologies for Future B would be their capacity to be deployed equitably: are there sufficient resources to provide those technologies to everyone who needs them? Secondarily, these technologies would have to rely on socially sustainable resource extraction: do the people where the required resources are produced agree to their extraction and distribution?

Future C relies on a transportation system that facilitates social interaction. This could be facilitated by certain technologies, such as mass-transit systems that encourage on-board interaction and community. However, as recent events have shown, social movements are perfectly capable of appropriating existing technologies like roadways and freeways to make them spaces of social interaction. This could further be facilitated by information and communications technologies that allow for distributed planning of social interactions using the existing transportation system. This future relies on an absence of technologies of power (e.g., police surveillance and deployment technologies) that would prevent such social mingling.

Future D requires a transportation system that supports physical, creative, and spiritual development while facilitating intimate relations with local environments. This sort of transportation paradigm could be facilitated by locally specific technologies. For example, local communities might lead and participate not only in roadway design processes but also in the physical construction of roads using local materials and ideas. Rather than reproducing cookie-cutter freeways in every community, this model would lead to smaller-capacity roads whose materials carry meaning to the people who use them. Roads in one area might be pedestrian ways made of wood; in another, they might be bikeable stone paths surfaced with salvaged concrete. A benefit of such technologies which might go unremarked by someone from Future A is that their embedding of local knowledge in diverse ways will lead to further diversification and creativity.

Summary: Needed Technologies and Approaches

A number of transportation skillsets will be needed in any foreseeable future, including training, planning, environmental and cultural protection, management, leadership, teamwork, communications, attitude and behavior, interdisciplinary thinking, and creative approaches. Needed and useful technologies vary with possible futures. Based on the analysis of this report, no new technologies would be strictly required, except for the local development of locally specific technologies in Future D.

2. New and Impending Technologies and Approaches

This section addresses the question of what major technologies and technological approaches are likely to impact the transportation sector in the next decade. It will include discussions of technologies and approaches identified as needed in Section 1. It will also include discussions of technologies and approaches not identified in Section 1 and which may have mixed or negative impacts with respect to the transportation sector's objective of supporting a thriving nation.

Vehicular Communications and Intelligent Transportation Systems

The categories of vehicular communications and intelligent transportation systems are quite vast: all the ways communications could happen in relation to vehicles and ways in which transportation systems could embody intelligence. However, scholarly discourse on these keywords has defined them much more narrowly. "Intelligent transportation systems" (ITS) are defined by the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers as "those systems utilizing synergistic technologies and systems engineering concepts to develop and improve transportation systems of all kinds" (IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems, 2022). In practice, "ITS" is often applied even more particularly to refer to transportation systems which integrate information and communications technologies (Gharehbaghi and Myers, 2019 and Lei et al., 2017). "Information and communications technologies" (ICT), in turn, is an umbrella term for all technologies of information or communication (Graham and Marvin, 2001, p. 426). However, here again, "ICT" is often used more narrowly: to refer to "electronic means of capturing, processing, storing, and communicating information" (Heeks, 1999). In the context of transportation systems, ICTs may encompass specifically those telecommunications and information technologies which have been used by the transportation sector since the mid-1980s (Giannopoulos, 2004). In sum, there is a slippage between the universal possibility implied by sweeping terms like "vehicular communications" and "intelligent transportation systems" and the very narrow (and potentially myopic) use of these terms to refer specifically to the integration of computer electronics and electric telecommunications into transportation systems via systems engineering methods. This slippage ignores and erases the possibility of using more diverse, profound, or creative approaches.

Recent efforts at development of ICT-based vehicle communications and ITS technologies have focused on using computer-based telecommunications to improve automobile fuel economy and safety and add entertainment capabilities (Elhoseny and Hassanien, 2019) or increase efficiency (Yang, Guler, and Menendez, 2016). These engage varied "vehicle-to-X" computer communications models (vehicle-to-vehicle, vehicle-to-infrastructure, vehicle-to-pedestrian, "vehicle-to-everything") to route vehicles effectively, manage separation between vehicles, keep speeds more constant, and allow gaming, video, and other entertainment communications either among vehicles and/or between vehicles and the broader internet (Elhoseny and Hassanien, 2019; Miucic, 2019; and Shladover, 2018). These models use a number of electronic sensor and telecommunications technologies, including cellular data, radio-frequency identification (RFID), intelligent traffic lights, roadside and roadbed sensors, and the Global Positioning System (GPS) (An, Lee, and Shin, 2011 and Baras et al., 2017).

This research focus in ITS and vehicle telecommunications discourses is reflected in the top keywords in the field (Xu et al., 2019, p. 2897):

- 1. Road traffic
- 2. Traffic control
- 3. Road vehicles
- 4. Traffic engineering computing
- 5. Global Positioning System
- 6. Road safety
- 7. Vehicle dynamics
- 8. Driver information systems
- 9. Automated highways
- 10. Object detection

Technologies such as machine type communication, internet of things traffic, and cloud services and virtualization may be implemented in concert with "vehicle-to-X" models to make computer-based vehicular telecommunications more efficient and powerful (Camacho, Cárdenas, and Muñoz, 2018). These are complemented by technologies which focus on vehicle operators and passengers, such as driver assistance functions (McCall and Trivedi, 2006) or even emotion monitors (Healey and Picard, 2005). Finally, the algorithms which determine how to route and manage vehicles are also constantly being refined (P. Veres, Bányai, and Illés, 2017). All of the above may be augmented by machine learning, whereby transportation systems integrate artificial intelligence and autonomously refine and improve themselves over time (Boukerche and Wang, 2020 and M. Veres and Moussa, 2020).

Vehicle communications and ITS development efforts have increasingly noted the potential of their integration into the "smart city," which is a strategy to use ICTs to help manage complex urban centers and tackle problems like over-crowding, energy and resource overconsumption, poverty and inequality, and unemployment (Trombin et al., 2020). Thus, ITS development could potentially become more closely coordinated with or integrated into smart city research and development through the lens of "smart mobility." However, this is not a purely technological endeavor: as Trombin et al., point out, "smart mobility...needs both high technologies and virtuous people behaviors" (Trombin et al., 2020, p. 165).

Transit Priority Technologies

Technologies to give priority to public transit include some ICT-based ITS and vehicle telecommunications technologies and additional technologies which may not rely on ICTs. These have long included both "passive" technologies like bus-only lanes, signal optimization, and bus bulbs and "active" technologies like signal preemption or real-time traffic routing and capacity optimization (Skabardonis, 2000). As Skabardonis (2000) notes, individual passive and active technologies can also be categorized as either facility design or traffic control approaches.

Recent technological efforts in transit priority have included the development of new algorithms to optimize provision of transit priority infrastructures (Mesbah et al., 2011), transit priority signal settings (Stevanovic et al., 2008), or both at once (Ma, Head, and Feng, 2014). Other innovations include the development of transit priority strategies coordinating multiple transit routes (Lin et al., 2013) or across variable demand scenarios (Ghaffari, Mesbah, and Khodaii, 2020).

Travel Planning, Tracking, and Sequential Mobility Sharing Technologies

Enhanced trip planning capabilities have long been a key aspiration of intelligent transportation systems (Wootton, García-Ortiz, and Amin, 1995). Relatively recent efforts have developed real-time trip scheduling (Fu, Liu, and Calamai, 2003) and multimodal travel planning with real-time information (Li et al., 2012).

However, in this area, the pace of development of commercially-available consumer technology has far exceeded that of scholarly research and planning technologies. Even news reports and product documentation have proven unable to keep up with the rapid cadence of new product updates and feature launches. Therefore, the best contemporary references are the products themselves.

Hundreds of innovative trip-planning websites, applications, and vehicle functions are currently available. These range from platforms like Google Maps, the most popular trip-navigation software (Panko, 2018), with a website, smartphone app, and various integration schemes (Google, 2021), to services like HERE, which integrates into automobiles to provide on-board trip planning and navigation (HERE, 2022), to Waze, which dynamically routes automobiles based on crowd-sourced travel conditions (Waze, 2021), to Uber, which allows for real-time trip scheduling and routing through its ride-hailing platform (Uber Technologies, 2022), to Transit, which plans trips using real-time data from multiple sources include transit operators, ride-hailing services, and light-vehicle sharing schemes (Transit App, 2022).

These technologies have several things in common. They are all computer-based technologies which regularly integrate new features based on software updates. They rely on the Global Positioning System (GPS), supplemented with secondary data, such as wireless network triangulation, to locate devices (and, by extension, users and vehicles) on the Earth's surface. And they rely on internet connectivity to share and access real-time data. Conversely, this sample of trip-planning technologies also illustrates certain diversities. These technologies run on different computers, from desktop and laptop PCs to smartphones to the integrated onboard computers of automobiles. Some, like Waze, focus on automobile travel (including, in Waze's case, both individual driver and carpool travel). Others, like Transit, emphasize mode choice, including route planning and trip tracking for fixed-route public transit, walking, ride-hailing, and bicycle- and scooter-sharing. Still others, like Uber, allow for integrated billing and electronic payment of dynamically priced trips.

The rapid development and deployment of varied functionalities into trip-planning technologies reveals, on the one hand, the unpredictability of this sector and, on the other hand, the breadth of relevant skills that may be implicated. This is especially true in trip planning because trip planning can change independent of government policymaking (in contrast to, say, transit priority technologies) and because trip-planning functions can be updated based on software changes (as opposed to, say, battery power storage technology, for which major changes require hardware updates).

Some aspects of trip-planning functionality offered by such applications do depend on government coordination, especially as relates to public transit. For example, Google Maps requires regularly updated transit schedule data from transit agencies. Apple Wallet, an electronic payments platform, requires both hardware capability and software integration with transit systems to allow for electronic fare payment. Services like Transit, which hope to make public transit more appealing to travelers, will be most successful if inter-jurisdictional coordination for transit is prioritized by transit operators.

Electric Vehicles and Battery Power Storage

Electric vehicles have a long history, and rail electric vehicles in particular have been common in many countries for decades. However, automobile electric vehicles have only recently begun to enter into the mainstream (Jensen et al., 2017). Rapid technological development of automobile electric vehicles has been motivated in part by desires to reduce dependence on oil and to alleviate environmental harms like air pollution and greenhouse gas emissions (Sun et al., 2020). The most prominent technologies of automobile electric vehicles are pure battery-electric vehicles, hybrid electric vehicles, and fuel cell electric vehicles. Of these, pure battery-electric technologies are currently receiving the greatest interest and investment (Sun et al., 2020).

Although the development of automobile electric vehicles has been motivated by desires to reduce environmental harms, the shift from gasoline internal combustion to electric power does not necessarily reduce air pollution or other environmental harms. Often in the United States, transitioning from internal combustion to electric vehicles merely shifts emissions from local gasoline combustion to coal- and natural-gas-burning power plants slightly further afield (Holland et al., 2016). Switching to so-called "green" electricity technologies like solar panels and wind turbines also moves environmental problems around rather than eliminating them. Firstly, they rely on resource-extraction and manufacturing processes which produce significant environmental harms, including greenhouse gas emissions (Uddin and Kumar, 2014 and Ziemińska-Stolarska, Pietrzak, and Zbiciński, 2021). Second, their installation and operation also produces environmental harms, such as destroying ecosystems to clear land for solar farms (Turney and Fthenakis, 2011), or the noise, wildlife-killing, and local climate impacts of wind farms (Leung and Yang, 2012). These technologies' relatively short lifespans also create significant ongoing issues related to waste and recycling, including emissions produced by recycling the materials they contain (Uddin and Kumar, 2014 and Ziemińska-Stolarska, Pietrzak, and Zbiciński, 2021).

Battery-electric vehicles also raise the particular problem of the battery power storage itself. The heretofore emphasis on lithium-ion batteries requires lithium mining, which carries significant adverse impacts to the environment, biodiversity, and human health (Kaunda, 2020 and Wanger, 2011). Although increased lithium recycling could partially alleviate this issue, sharp reductions in demand for lithium-ion batteries would be necessary to actually minimize environmental harm (Nilsen and Marsh, 2021 and Wanger, 2011). These environmental impacts also imply social impacts,³ often affecting Indigenous groups on whose lands mining occurs (Hancock, Ralph, and Ali, 2018 and Wanger, 2011; see also: Liboiron, 2021).

Automated Vehicles

As with electric vehicles, automated vehicles have been common for decades in some sectors, notably fixed-guideway mass transit. Like electric vehicles, much recent technological development for automated vehicles has focused on small vehicles, including automobiles (Clements and Kockelman, 2017).

Automated public transit aspires to improve safety and efficiency and to reduce driver labor costs (Liu, 2016). However, automated train operation systems have repeatedly been implicated in crashes (e.g., National Transportation Safety Board, 1996, 2010), and, in some cases, transit drivers continue to be paid to operate trains

^{3.} The distinction between environmental and social impacts is debatable, because people are part of the environment (Cronon, 1996; de la Cadena, 2019; and Tsing, 2015) and nonhumans are also social (Haraway, 2003; Scott, 2020; and Wohlleben, 2016). Some scholars have argued that environmental impacts are social and vice versa (e.g., Ross, 2011; Liboiron, 2021; and Pulido, 2016).

that are nominally automated (Friedlander, 1974). Recent experiments which have successfully launched automated transit services are often on smaller, specialized operations, like airport-specific transit lines or miniature transit vehicles operating at tourist destinations.

Automobile automation addresses the possibility both of automated personal vehicles (to replace manually operated, individually owned automobiles) and of automated shared vehicles (to replace manually operated taxi, demand-response, and ride-hailing services) (Alessandrini et al., 2015). Potential benefits include possible reductions in personal vehicles and parking needs and increased accessibility and inclusion for groups such as children, the elderly, and people with disabilities (Alessandrini et al., 2015).

Automated vehicles also bring unique risks, ranging from the potential for automated systems to produce crashes that would be avoided by human operators (Goodall, 2014) to their particular vulnerability to cyberattacks (Petit and Shladover, 2015).

Travel Substitution and Virtual Travel

Information and communications technologies may interact in various ways with transportation. Telecommunications have long been theorized as a possible substitution for physical travel; however, telecommunications can also complement physical travel (Salomon, 1985). These range from mail and package deliveries to phone calls, television, fax machines, and teleconferencing to e-mail, internet, telecommuting, video chat, social media, and internet file sharing. The COVID-19 pandemic has vividly illustrated both the application and limits of new technologies for travel substitution and virtual travel. For example, Zoom calls allow for long-distance connection but lead to user fatigue (Ramachandran, 2021). To take another example, virtual reality can substitute for tourist travel during and after the COVID-19 pandemic, which could actually encourage additional physical travel by stimulating wanderlust (Sarkady, Neuburger, and Egger, 2021). Given the rapid pace of software technology development, we can expect the continual release of new technologies which seek to alleviate some of the challenges of using ICTs for travel substitution or virtual travel. The effects these technologies will have after the COVID-19 pandemic remain to be seen.

Transportation Data Collection

A final area of notable technological development is in transportation data collection. Recent and emerging technological interventions allow for automated data collection from intelligent transportation systems, tripplanning and payment systems, electronic hailing platforms, automated vehicle records, and ICT logs.

Innovative technologies may be used for the collection of data related to transportation systems. For example, Hipp et al. (2013) proposed using crowd-sourcing and webcams to measure active transportation activity. Further creative approaches may allow for new and novel ways to collect transportation data. For example, intelligent transportation systems might integrate surveys and other methods for general data collection about needs and desires in the smart city (Trombin et al., 2020).

Secondary Effects of Impending Technologies

The above discussions have summarized key new and impending technologies and technological approaches, and some of their direct effects. However, these technologies will also inevitably have secondary effects, and indeed, already are.

"Technology-related influences on travel are impacting virtually all recognized travel characteristics that influence travel decisions. Cost in time and money, safety, convenience, reliability, comfort, flexibility, environmental impact, personal privacy and identity security, awareness of opportunity, image, and social interaction opportunities are influenced by the changes technologies are having on transportation options.

Technologies are enabling a transformation of the historic business models and economic structure of transportation. Technology enables fundamentally different business structures and cost structures for travel with the prospect of sequentially and/or simultaneously sharing vehicles, reducing capital and operating costs, and transitioning transportation expenditures from high fixed and low variable costs characteristic of personal auto ownership to a fully-allocated per-trip cost structure. These technology-enabled changes are hypothesized to profoundly influence travel behavior" (Polzin, 2016, p. 2; emphasis original).

Additionally, actual or potential technologies can also have effects on planning and policy activity (Polzin, 2016, pp. 18–19).

One aspect of such secondary effects could be summarized as "introducing new stories": the new technology tells new stories about where and how we can travel and what that means. These stories are sometimes fulfilled and sometimes not (e.g., a story of quick travel is fulfilled when a driver speeds down the freeway but betrayed if that driver is stuck in gridlock).

Another aspect of such secondary effects are the material effects, those that exist whether or not we tell stories about them. For example, if new technologies allow for more automobile travel, that could lead to more air pollution and greenhouse gas emissions. Whether we measure these or not, the technologies would produce death as a material effect.

Summary: New and Impending Technologies and Approaches

A vast array of transportation technologies are currently emerging. The most celebrated examples, reviewed in this report, heavily emphasize information and communications technologies. Among transportation-related ICTs, software technologies see the fastest pace of development, while hardware technologies are developing at a relatively slower pace. In some cases, hardware technologies under long-term development are superseded or rendered less relevant by rapidly deployed software technologies. For example, intelligent transportation systems efforts have long envisioned automobiles which would integrate hardware technologies to automatically re-route based on changing roadway usage. However, freely available smartphone mapping software now updates driving directions in real-time based on changing conditions, reducing the need for previously envisioned ITS hardware.

3. Needed Emerging Skills

This section addresses the question of what emerging skills are needed in the transportation workforce, for a transportation system that will support a thriving nation. This section relates to the two prior report sections as follows: on the one hand, what skills are needed to support the innovations, technologies, and approaches that can help the United States transportation system to support a thriving nation? On the other hand, what skills are needed to manage the effects of other major technologies and approaches that are likely to impact the transportation sector?

Reconciling the Gap between Needed Approaches and Impending Technologies

Why are highly educated scholars pushing forth with new technologies while ignoring voluminous research on the adverse effects of the technological development model they are pursuing? One reason is because even these highly educated scholars have not been educated on this transdisciplinary research. Another reason is that these scholars are not aware of or do not focus on alternative paradigms. There is a gap in skills and knowledge which reaches to the highest levels of transportation education in the United States, failing to educate even sophisticated transportation leaders about systemic injustices and alternatives.

There is an urgent need for skills to produce and disseminate knowledge which relates the nation's transportation system to cultural and political histories spanning centuries or more and which contextualizes the work of the contemporary transportation sector in these histories (e.g., Sheller, 2018). Such skillsets will allow workers and leaders in the transportation sector to better understand the implications of their actions. It will also allow for thoughtful deliberation about which technologies and innovations are needed for which objectives, and better awareness of the possibilities which are available to us.

Managing Impending Technologies

Far from a panacea, technological "solutions" may malfunction or simply move problems around. For example, as mentioned earlier in this report, innovations to increase roadway efficiency could encourage more automobile use, producing more pollution and accelerating climate change. To cite another example, the artificial intelligence (AI) integrated in many plans for intelligent transportation systems, such as self-driving cars, raises a raft of safety and ethics concerns which may be difficult to resolve once widely deployed (Santoni de Sio, 2021).

At the same time, despite the attention and resources lavished on technological development, cultural changes can have at least as significant effects in furthering transportation objectives like improving safety (Buckley, Marfione, and Putman, 2012) or regulating transportation system use (Bamberg, Rollin, and Schulte, 2020). In this context, with respect to technological innovations, transportation workers need to ask questions of not just "can we?" or "how do we?" but "should we?" and "who is harmed?"

A Moment of Social and Cultural Transformation

The United States is currently undergoing marked social and demographic change (Shrestha, 2006). This simple fact has significant implications for the transportation sector. As the NCHRP synthesis on transportation workforce planning and development strategies has noted, "the future labor market will be more ethnically and racially diverse than the current makeup of the transportation industry," and "the transportation industry must consider how it can better appeal to a new, more diverse candidate pool" (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 14). Women and people with disabilities are similarly underrepresented in the transportation sector. Increasing representation of such disfavored groups is both a practical necessity and a change that will pay dividends in organization effectiveness (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 14).

However, increasing diversity in the transportation workforce is not a question of simple demographic representation. Rather, people from diverse backgrounds have diverse experiences, viewpoints, and ways of knowing.⁴ Instead of trying to indoctrinate those with diverse knowledges into a single standardized knowledge system, the industry would do better to create an environment where those from diverse backgrounds feel equally heard, engaged, and valued (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 15).

More broadly, a recent scholarly consensus has identified that profound social and cultural transformation is already ongoing around the world (Ateljevic, 2013; Jelinčić, 2017; and McAllum, 2016). As a part of this transformation, the world is presently on the cusp of new policy and planning paradigms (Finck Carrales, 2021; Riedy, 2020; Sebastian and Jacobs, 2020; and Vasudevan and Novoa Echaurren, 2022). Generally, these new paradigms either include or center diverse ways of knowing and relating not previously taken seriously by modern policymaking. These often come from feminist, Indigenous, Black, postcolonial, queer, crip, and other marginalized perspectives (e.g., Bates et al., 2018 and Jon, 2021). A related quality of these new policy paradigms is their questioning of values previously assumed to be universal, such as the primacy of economic growth (Victor, 2010 and Washington, 2021). Instead, values such as love (hooks, 2000 and Porter, Sandercock, and Umemoto, 2012) or care (Puig de la Bellacasa, 2017 and Jon, 2020) may be centered.

Analyzing Needed Skills

A diversity of skills are needed to facilitate transportation for a thriving nation. There is no need to fetishize skills related to cutting-edge information and communications technologies.

The NCHRP synthesis on transportation workforce planning and development strategies identified a set of fourteen skill areas which emerged from a survey asking state transportation officials what skills transportation employees would need in ten years. The synthesis categorized these into ten "power" skill areas and four "hard" skill areas (Puentes et al., 2019, p. 25):

	ow.	IOr	0	Ιzil	ll c
г	UV	/61	2	NΠ	IIO.

^{4.} This point may be self-evident. However, claims that modern science and technology are "objective" sometimes deny the fact that all our knowledges are contingent on particular perspectives and ways of knowing that are far from universal (Haraway, 1988 and Turnbull, 1997). The denial of diverse knowledges is a form of supremacism (Glover, 2017; Paraskeva, 2011; Pié-Balaguer and Planella-Ribera, 2020; and Snaza, 2019). Recent efforts have explored ways in which diverse knowledges can be better valued and integrated in public debate, policy, planning, and engineering (di Norcia, 2002; Escobar, 2007; Lang, 2011; Matuk et al., 2020; Mignolo, 2007; Nightingale, 2003; and Vasudevan and Novoa Echaurren, 2022).

- Leadership
- Negotiation
- Critical thinking
- Problem solving
- Team work
- Creativity
- Flexibility
- Conflict resolution
- Communication
- Emotional intelligence

Hard skills:

- Technology
- Programming
- Quantitative analysis
- Data science

These skills are undeniably useful, and many of them are essential. However, we might categorize them differently and interrogate the values behind the labels offered in the NCHRP report. Are "power" and "hardness" the most important qualities of these skills or of needed skills in general? Perhaps what is important about some of these skill areas is rather the need for care or to tend relationships or to unlock new possibilities, rather than to project power or assert certainty.

More generally, the transportation sector is in need of diversifying skillsets which recognize and value previously neglected ways of knowing, relating, and imagining. Riedy's (2020) analysis of the "common ground" of "alternative discourses" provides a useful summary of some of these knowledge and relational paradigms:

"There is common ground in how alternative discourses see the world (systems and networks), their normative relationship with nature (sustainable, regenerative[,] or planetcentric) and with each other (cooperative and entangled), their goals (wellbeing, justice[,] and plurality)[,] and some of the strategies for transformation (participatory governance, a new economic system, prioritizing different human values[,] and participatory knowledge practices)" (Riedy, 2020, p. 100).

All of these qualities suggest emerging skillsets which could be cultivated for the transportation sector.

Summary of Needed Skills

Based on the analyses summarized above, this report identifies the follow emerging skillsets as those most needed for the transportation workforce:

- Adaptability skills
- Advocacy skills
- Communications skills (including listening skills)
- Consensus-building skills (including negotiation and conflict resolution)
- Creative imagination skills
- Critical thinking skills

- Diversity skills (including skills to engage and value people from diverse backgrounds, with diverse ways of thinking)
- Ethical analysis skills
- Emotional intelligence skills (including self-awareness, self-regulation, social skills, empathy, and motivation)
- Historical analysis skills (relating to deep cultural, environmental, social, political, and technological histories)
- Interdisciplinary and transdisciplinary data collection and analysis skills (enabling thinking in multiple ways from multiple perspectives)
- Managerial and leadership skills
- Planning and organizing skills
- Problem solving skills
- Public outreach skills
- Systems thinking and more-than-human thinking skills (skills to think about the world as networked systems and/or as cooperative and entangled communities including humans and nonhumans)
- Teamwork and team-building skills
- Technological literacy, analysis, and programming skills (especially for understanding and modifying information and communications technologies related to transportation)
- Training skills
- Visioning skills

References

- Adams, V. (2013). *Markets of Sorrow, Labors of Faith: New Orleans in the Wake of Katrina*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Adey, P. (2009, April 1). Facing Airport Security: Affect, Biopolitics, and the Preemptive Securitisation of the Mobile Body. *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space*, 27(2), 274–295. https://doi.org/10.1068/d0208.
- Alessandrini, A., Campagna, A., Site, P., Filippi, F., and Persia, L. (2015, January 1). Automated Vehicles and the Rethinking of Mobility and Cities. *Transportation Research Procedia*, *5*, 145–160. Presented at the SIDT Scientific Seminar 2013. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trpro.2015.01.002.
- Alvarez, E., Hernandez, M., Smith, C., Krummenacher, C., Benz, J., Whitlock, M., Swanson, E., Fingerhut, H., O'Keeffe, S., and Johnston, B. (2021, September). *Trust in Government Is Low, but Americans Are United Around Investments in Technology* (Issue Brief). MeriTalk and Associated Press-NORC Center for Public Affairs Research. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://apnorc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/MeriTalk-Omnibus-2021 Report-Formatted v7.pdf.
- An, S., Lee, B., and Shin, D. (2011, July). *A Survey of Intelligent Transportation Systems*. 332–337. Presented at the 2011 Third International Conference on Computational Intelligence, Communication Systems, and Networks. https://doi.org/10.1109/CICSyN.2011.76.
- Ateljevic, I. (2013, March 1). Transmodernity: Integrating Perspectives on Societal Evolution. *Futures*, 47, 38–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.futures.2013.01.002.
- Badger, E. (2016, July 13). Why Highways Have Become the Center of Civil Rights Protest. *Washington Post*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/07/13/why-highways-have-become-the-center-of-civil-rights-protest/.
- Bamberg, S., Rollin, P., and Schulte, M. (2020, October 1). Local Mobility Culture as Injunctive Normative Beliefs—A Theoretical Approach and a Related Measurement Instrument. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2020.101465.
- Baras, S., Saeed, I., Tabaza, H., and Elhadef, M. (2017, December 20). VANETs-based Intelligent Transportation Systems: An Overview. In J. Park, V. Loia, G. Yi, and Y. Sung (Eds.), Advances in Computer Science and Ubiquitous Computing (pp. 265–273). Presented at the International Conference on Ubiquitous Information Technologies and Applications and International Conference on Computer Science and Its Applications. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7605-3 44.
- Bates, L., Towne, S., Jordan, C., and Lelliott, K. (Eds.) (2018, March 15). Race and Spatial Imaginary: Planning Otherwise. *Planning Theory and Practice*, *19*(2), 254–288. https://doi.org/10.1080/14649357.2018.1456816.

- Boak, J., and Fingerhut, H. (2021, July 22). AP-NORC Poll: Parties Split on Some Infrastructure Proposals. *AP-NORC*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://apnorc.org/ap-norc-poll-parties-split-on-some-infrastructure-proposals/.
- Bonera, M., Maternini, G., Parkhurst, G., Paddeu, D., Clayton, W., and Vetturi, D. (2020, May). Travel Experience on Board Urban Buses: A Comparison between Bristol and Brescia. *European Transport*, (76). Retrieved May 5, 2022, from http://www.istiee.unict.it/sites/default/files/files/1_4_ET_39.pdf.
- Boukerche, A., and Wang, J. (2020, November 9). Machine-learning-based Traffic Prediction Models for Intelligent Transportation Systems. *Computer Networks*, *181*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.comnet.2020.107530.
- Buckley, M., Marfione, K., and Putman, H. (2012, May 1). Developing Safety Cultures in Amtrak and WMATA. *Policy Perspectives*, *19*, 105–130. https://doi.org/10.4079/pp.v19i0.10429.
- Budd, L. (2011, September 1). On Being Aeromobile: Airline Passengers and the Affective Experiences of Flight. *Journal of Transport Geography*, *19*(5), 1010–1016. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtrangeo.2010.06.017.
- Bulkens, M., Minca, C., and Muzaini, H. (2015, November 2). Storytelling as Method in Spatial Planning. *European Planning Studies*, 23(11), 2310–2326. https://doi.org/10.1080/09654313.2014.942600.
- Camacho, F., Cárdenas, C., and Muñoz, D. (2018, February 1). Emerging Technologies and Research Challenges for Intelligent Transportation Systems: 5G, HetNets, and SDN. *International Journal on Interactive Design and Manufacturing*, 12(1), 327–335. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12008-017-0391-2.
- Castells, M. (2012). *Networks of Outrage and Hope: Social Movements in the Internet Age*. Cambridge, UK: Polity.
- Clements, L., and Kockelman, K. (2017, January 1). Economic Effects of Automated Vehicles. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, 2606(1), 106–114. https://doi.org/10.3141/2606-14.
- Cramer, J., and Krueger, A. (2016, May). Disruptive Change in the Taxi Business: The Case of Uber. *American Economic Review*, 106(5), 177–182. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.p20161002.
- Cronon, W. (1996, January). The Trouble with Wilderness: Or, Getting Back to the Wrong Nature. *Environmental History*, 1(1), 7–28. https://doi.org/10.2307/3985059.
- Dator, J. (2009, November). Alternative Futures at the Manoa School. *Journal of Futures Studies*, *14*(2), 1–18. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://jfsdigital.org/articles-and-essays/2009-2/vol-14-no-2-november/articles/futuristsalternative-futures-at-the-manoa-school/.
- Dator, J. (2018, March 1). Emerging Issues Analysis: Because of Graham Molitor. *World Futures Review*, 10(1), 5–10. https://doi.org/10.1177/1946756718754895.
- de la Cadena, M. (2019). Uncommoning Nature: Stories from the Anthropo-not-seen. In P. Harvey, C. Krohn-Hansen, and K. Nustad (Eds.), *Anthropos and the Material* (pp. 35–58). Durham, NC: Duke University Press. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv11318js.5.

- di Norcia, V. (2002, March 1). Diverse Knowledges and Competing Interests: An Essay on Socio-technical Problem-solving. *Science and Engineering Ethics*, *8*(1), 83–98. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11948-002-0034-1.
- du Toit, L., Cerin, E., Leslie, E., and Owen, N. (2007, August 1). Does Walking in the Neighbourhood Enhance Local Sociability? *Urban Studies*, *44*(9), 1677–1695. https://doi.org/10.1080/00420980701426665.
- Elhoseny, M., and Hassanien, A. (Eds.) (2020). Emerging Technologies for Connected Internet of Vehicles and Intelligent Transportation System Networks: Emerging Technologies for Connected and Smart Vehicles. Cham, Switzerland: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-22773-9.
- Escobar, A. (2007, March 1). Worlds and Knowledges Otherwise. *Cultural Studies*, *21*(2–3), 179–210. https://doi.org/10.1080/09502380601162506.
- Fannin, R. (2020, October 8). Richard Branson, John Chambers Bringing Hyperloop, and Millions, into Appalachia's Poverty-stricken Region. *CNBC*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.cnbc.com/2020/10/08/richard-bransons-hyperloop-and-tech-millions-coming-to-appalachia.html.
- Fazey, I., Schäpke, N., Caniglia, G., Patterson, J., Hultman, J., van Mierlo, B., Säwe, F., Wiek, A., Wittmayer, J., Aldunce, P., Al Waer, H., Battacharya, N., Bradbury, H., Carmen, E., Colvin, J., Cvitanovic, C., D'Souza, M., Gopel, M., Goldstein, B., Hämäläinen, T., Harper, G., Henfry, T., Hodgson, A., Howden, M., Kerr, A., Klaes, M., Lyon, C., Midgley, G., Moser, S., Mukherjee, N., Müller, K., O'Brien, K., O'Connell, D., Olsson, P., Page, G., Reed, M., Searle, B., Silvestri, G., Spaiser, V., Strasser, T., Tschakert, P., Uribe-Calvo, N., Waddell, S., Rao-Williams, J., Wise, R., Wolstenholme, R., Woods, M., and Wyborn, C. (2018, June 1). Ten Essentials for Action-Oriented and Second Order Energy Transitions, Transformations and Climate Change Research. *Energy Research and Social Science*, 40, 54–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2017.11.026.
- Finck Carrales, J. (2021, December 31). Transmodern Philosophy of Science in the Case of Informal Transportation in Mexico City: Local Ontology and Epistemology for Transport Planning. In J. Finck Carrales and J. Suárez-Krabbe (Eds.), *Transdisciplinary Thinking from the Global South: Whose Problems, Whose Solutions?* (1st ed., pp. 32–54). London: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003172413-2.
- Fink, C. (2012). More than Just the "Loser Cruiser"?: An Ethnographic Study of the Social Life on Buses (PhD diss.). UCLA, Los Angeles. Retrieved February 15, 2022, from https://escholarship.org/uc/item/75z3t252.
- Foster, M. (1979, May 1). City Planners and Urban Transportation: The American Response, 1900–1940. *Journal of Urban History*, *5*(3), 365–396. https://doi.org/10.1177/009614427900500305.
- Friedlander, G. (1974, October). Professional Practices/Ethics: The Case of the Three Engineers vs. BART: The Outcome of a Suit Brought by Three Bay Area Rapid Transit Exemployees May Set a Historic Precedent in the Public Interest. *IEEE Spectrum*, 11(10), 69–77. https://doi.org/10.1109/MSPEC.1974.6366689.
- Fu, L., Liu, Q., and Calamai, P. (2003, January 1). Real-time Optimization Model for Dynamic Scheduling of Transit Operations. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, 1857(1), 48–55. https://doi.org/10.3141/1857-06.

- Ghaffari, A., Mesbah, M., and Khodaii, A. (2020, July 2). Designing a Transit Priority Network Under Variable Demand. *Transportation Letters*, 12(6), 427–440. https://doi.org/10.1080/19427867.2019.1629564.
- Gharehbaghi, K., and Myers, M. (2019, March). Intelligent System Intricacies: Safety, Security and Risk Management Apprehensions of ITS. 2019 8th International Conference on Industrial Technology and Management, 37–40. Presented at the 2019 8th International Conference on Industrial Technology and Management. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICITM.2019.8710708.
- Giannopoulos, G. (2004, January 16). The Application of Information and Communication Technologies in Transport. *European Journal of Operational Research*, *152*(2), 302–320. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0377-2217(03)00026-2.
- Gibson-Graham, J. (2006). The End of Capitalism (as We Knew It): A Feminist Critique of Political Economy. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
- Glover, S. (2017). "Black Lesbians—Who Will Fight for Our Lives but Us?": Navigating Power, Belonging, Labor, Resistance, and Graduate Student Survival in the Ivory Tower. *Feminist Teacher*, *27*(2–3), 157–175. https://doi.org/10.5406/femteacher.27.2-3.0157.
- Goodall, N. (2014). Machine Ethics and Automated Vehicles. In G. Meyer and S. Beiker (Eds.), *Road Vehicle Automation* (pp. 93–102). Cham, Switzerland: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-05990-7 9.
- Google (2021). Explore and Navigate Your World. *Google Maps*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.google.com/maps/about/.
- Graham, S., and Marvin, S. (2001, June 14). *Splintering Urbanism: Networked Infrastructures, Technological Mobilities and the Urban Condition.* London: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203452202.
- Guo, Y., Chen, Z., Stuart, A., Li, X., and Zhang, Y. (2020, March 1). A Systematic Overview of Transportation Equity in Terms of Accessibility, Traffic Emissions, and Safety Outcomes: From Conventional to Emerging Technologies. *Transportation Research Interdisciplinary Perspectives*, *4*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trip.2020.100091.
- Hamilton, A. (2019, December 4). "This World That Walks": Cultural Destruction, Cultural Renewal, and Social Justice on the Trails of North American Indigenous Removal. In D. Borthwick, P. Marland, and A. Stenning (Eds.), *Walking, Landscape and Environment* (1st ed., pp. 69–82). New York City: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315209753-7.
- Hancock, L., Ralph, N., and Ali, S. (2018, March 20). Bolivia's Lithium Frontier: Can Public Private Partnerships Deliver a Minerals Boom for Sustainable Development? *Journal of Cleaner Production*, *178*, 551–560. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.12.264.
- Hansen, M. (1995, Fall). Do New Highways Generate Traffic? *ACCESS*, 7, 16–22. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.accessmagazine.org/fall-1995/do-new-highways-generate-traffic/.
- Haraway, D. (1988). Situated Knowledges: The Science Question in Feminism and the Privilege of Partial Perspective. *Feminist Studies*, *14*(3), 575–599. https://doi.org/10.2307/3178066.

- Haraway, D. (2003, April). *The Companion Species Manifesto: Dogs, People, and Significant Otherness*. Chicago: Prickly Paradigm.
- Harris, M. (2020, October 16). Elon Musk's Las Vegas Loop Might Only Carry a Fraction of the Passengers It Promised. *TechCrunch*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://social.techcrunch.com/2020/10/16/elonmusks-las-vegas-loop-might-only-carry-a-fraction-of-the-passengers-it-promised/.
- Healey, J., and Picard, R. (2005, June). Detecting Stress During Real-world Driving Tasks Using Physiological Sensors. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, *6*(2), 156–166. https://doi.org/10.1109/TITS.2005.848368.
- Heeks, R. (1999, June). *Information and Communication Technologies, Poverty and Development* (Development Informatics Working Paper no. 5). University of Manchester. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3477770.
- Henderson, J. (2006). Secessionist Automobility: Racism, Anti-urbanism, and the Politics of Automobility in Atlanta, Georgia. *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research*, *30*(2), 293–307. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2427.2006.00662.x.
- HERE (2022). HERE. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.here.com/.
- Hess, D. (1995, June). Science and Technology in a Multicultural World: The Cultural Politics of Facts and Artifacts. New York City: Columbia University Press.
- Hine, J., and Grieco, M. (2003, October 1). Scatters and Clusters in Time and Space: Implications for Delivering Integrated and Inclusive Transport. *Transport Policy*, *10*(4), 299–306. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0967-070X(03)00055-6.
- Hipp, J., Adlakha, D., Eyler, A., Chang, B., and Pless, R. (2013, January 1). Emerging Technologies: Webcams and Crowd-Sourcing to Identify Active Transportation. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *44*(1), 96–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2012.09.051.
- Holland, S., Mansur, E., Muller, N., and Yates, A. (2016, December). Are There Environmental Benefits from Driving Electric Vehicles?: The Importance of Local Factors. *American Economic Review*, *106*(12), 3700–3729. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.20150897.
- hooks, b. (2000). *All About Love: New Visions* (1st ed.). New York City: Morrow. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://wtf.tw/ref/hooks.pdf.
- IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems (2022). About Journal. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems* (A. Eskandarian, Ed.). Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/xpl/aboutJournal.jsp?punumber=6979.
- Inayatullah, S. (1998, October 1). Causal Layered Analysis: Poststructuralism as Method. *Futures*, *30*(8), 815–829. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0016-3287(98)00086-X.
- Inayatullah, S. (2008, January 1). Six Pillars: Futures Thinking for Transforming. *Foresight*, *10*(1), 4–21. https://doi.org/10.1108/14636680810855991.

- Ingold, T. (2011, April 19). *Being Alive: Essays on Movement, Knowledge, and Description*. London: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203818336.
- Irani, L. (2018, May 7). "Design Thinking": Defending Silicon Valley at the Apex of Global Labor Hierarchies. *Catalyst: Feminism, Theory, Technoscience*, *4*(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.28968/cftt.v4i1.29638.
- Jackson, K. (1985). *Crabgrass Frontier: The Suburbanization of the United States*. New York City: Oxford University Press.
- Jelinčić, D. (2017). What Lies Behind? In D. Jelinčić (Ed.), *Innovations in Culture and Development: The Culturinno Effect in Public Policy* (pp. 9–19). Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-52721-5 2.
- Jensen, A., Cherchi, E., Mabit, S., and Ortúzar, J. (2017, May). Predicting the Potential Market for Electric Vehicles. *Transportation Science*, *51*(2), 427–440. https://doi.org/10.1287/trsc.2015.0659.
- Jilani, Z. (2017, April 5). Minnesota is Trying to Crush Black Lives Movement Highway Protests, a Tactic Activists Have Used for Decades. *The Intercept*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://theintercept.com/2017/04/05/minnesota-is-trying-to-crush-black-lives-movement-highway-protests-a-tactic-activists-have-used-for-decades/.
- Jon, I. (2020, August 1). A Manifesto for Planning after the Coronavirus: Towards Planning of Care. *Planning Theory*, 19(3), 329–345. https://doi.org/10.1177/1473095220931272.
- Jon, I. (2021, March 15). The City We Want: Against the Banality of Urban Planning Research. *Planning Theory and Practice*, 22(2), 321–328. https://doi.org/10.1080/14649357.2021.1893588.
- Karwat, D. (2020, June 1). Self-reflection for Activist Engineering. Science and Engineering Ethics, 26(3), 1329–1352. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11948-019-00150-y.
- Kaunda, R. (2020, July 2). Potential Environmental Impacts of Lithium Mining. *Journal of Energy and Natural Resources Law*, 38(3), 237–244. https://doi.org/10.1080/02646811.2020.1754596.
- Kennedy, B., Hefferon, M., and Funk, C. (2018, January 17). Half of Americans Think Young People Don't Pursue STEM Because It Is Too Hard. *Pew Research Center*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/01/17/half-of-americans-think-young-people-dont-pursue-stem-because-it-is-too-hard/.
- Klein, N. (2010). The Shock Doctrine: The Rise of Disaster Capitalism. New York City: Holt.
- Klein, N. (2014). This Changes Everything: Capitalism vs. the Climate. New York City: Simon and Schuster.
- Kolawole, E. (2013, August 12). Elon Musk Unveils "Hyperloop" Plans. *Washington Post*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/innovations/wp/2013/08/12/elon-musk-to-reveal-hyperloop-plans-after-a-trickle-of-hints/.
- Lane, L. (2015, December 8). Militarizing or Anti-militarizing Facebook. In N. Taber (Ed.), *Gendered Militarism in Canada: Learning Conformity and Resistance* (pp. 25–42). Edmonton: University of Alberta Press.

- Lang, J. (2011, April 19). Epistemologies of Situated Knowledges: "Troubling" Knowledge in Philosophy of Education. *Educational Theory*, 61(1), 75–96. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-5446.2011.00392.x.
- Lei, A., Cruickshank, H., Cao, Y., Asuquo, P., Ogah, C., and Sun, Z. (2017, December). Blockchain-based Dynamic Key Management for Heterogeneous Intelligent Transportation Systems. *IEEE Internet of Things Journal*, *4*(6), 1832–1843. https://doi.org/10.1109/JIOT.2017.2740569.
- Leung, D., and Yang, Y. (2012, January 1). Wind Energy Development and Its Environmental Impact: A Review. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews, 16(1), 1031–1039. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2011.09.024.
- Li, J., Zhou, K., Zhang, L., and Zhang, W. (2012, April 1). A Multimodal Trip Planning System with Real-time Traffic and Transit Information. *Journal of Intelligent Transportation Systems*, *16*(2), 60–69. https://doi.org/10.1080/15472450.2012.671708.
- Liboiron, M. (2021, May 14). Pollution Is Colonialism. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Lin, Y., Yang, X., Chang, G., and Zou, N. (2013, January 1). Transit Priority Strategies for Multiple Routes under Headway-based Operations. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, 2366(1), 34–43. https://doi.org/10.3141/2356-05.
- Liu, R. (2016, September 23). Automated Transit: Planning, Operation, and Applications. Hoboken, NJ: Wiley.
- Ma, W., Head, K., and Feng, Y. (2014, March 1). Integrated Optimization of Transit Priority Operation at Isolated Intersections: A Person-capacity-based Approach. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 40, 49–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2013.12.011.
- Maldonado-Torres, N. (2007, March 1). On the Coloniality of Being. *Cultural Studies*, 21(2–3), 240–270. https://doi.org/10.1080/09502380601162548.
- Martin, G., and Steuter, E. (2010, July 24). *Pop Culture Goes to War: Enlisting and Resisting Militarism in the War on Terror*. Lanham, MD: Lexington.
- Matuk, F., Behagel, J., Simas, F., Do Amaral, E., Haverroth, M., and Turnhout, E. (2020, January 1). Including Diverse Knowledges and Worldviews in Environmental Assessment and Planning: The Brazilian Amazon Kaxinawá Nova Olinda Indigenous Land Case. *Ecosystems and People*, *16*(1), 95–113. https://doi.org/10.1080/26395916.2020.1722752.
- McAllum, M. (2016). *Making Sense of Rifkin's Third Industrial Revolution: Towards a Collaborative Age* (PhD diss.). University of the Sunshine Coast, Sunshine Coast, QLD. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://research.usc.edu.au/esploro/outputs/doctoral/Making-Sense-of-Rifkins-Third-Industrial/99451029302621.
- McCall, J., and Trivedi, M. (2006, March). Video-based Lane Estimation and Tracking for Driver Assistance: Survey, System, and Evaluation. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, 7(1), 20–37. https://doi.org/10.1109/TITS.2006.869595.

- Mesbah, M., Sarvi, M., Ouveysi, I., and Currie, G. (2011, April 1). Optimization of Transit Priority in the Transportation Network Using a Decomposition Methodology. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 19(2), 363–373. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2010.05.020.
- Meyer, M. (2013). Holographic Epistemology: Native Common Sense. *China Media Research*, *9*(2), 94–102. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://education.illinois.edu/docs/default-source/default-document-library/hereca256a3980b76a29a33dff4b008a8698.pdf.
- Mignolo, W. (2007, March 1). Delinking. *Cultural Studies*, *21*(2–3), 449–514. https://doi.org/10.1080/09502380601162647.
- Mignolo, W. (2011). *The Darker Side of Western Modernity: Global Futures, Decolonial Options*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv125jqbw.
- Mitchell, T. (2002, November). *Rule of Experts: Egypt, Techno-politics, Modernity*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Miucic, R. (Ed.) (2019). *Connected Vehicles: Intelligent Transportation Systems*. Cham, Switzerland: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-94785-3.
- Molitor, G. (2003). Power to Change the World: The Art of Forecasting. Potomac, MD: World Future Society.
- Mouffe, C. (2013, July). Agonistics: Thinking the World Politically. London: Verso.
- National Transportation Safety Board (1996, October 29). Collision of Washington Metropolitan Area Transit
 Authority Train T-111 with Standing Train at Shady Grove Passenger Station, Gaithersburg, Maryland,
 January 6, 1996 (Railroad Accident Report NTSB/RAR-96/04, PB96-916304). National Transportation
 Safety Board. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from
 https://www.ntsb.gov/investigations/AccidentReports/Reports/RAR9604.pdf.
- National Transportation Safety Board (2010, July 27). *Collision of Two Washington Metropolitan Area Transit Authority Metrorail Trains Near Fort Totten Station, Washington, D.C., June 22, 2009* (Railroad Accident Report NTSB/RAR-10/02, PB2010-916302). National Transportation Safety Board. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.ntsb.gov/investigations/AccidentReports/Reports/RAR1002.pdf.
- Nightingale, A. (2003). A Feminist in the Forest: Situated Knowledges and Mixing Methods in Natural Resource Management. *ACME: An International Journal for Critical Geographies*, *2*(1), 77–90. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://acme-journal.org/index.php/acme/article/view/709.
- Nilsen, E., and Marsh, R. (2021, December 17). A Rush to Mine Lithium in Nevada Is Pitting Climate Advocates and Environmental Groups Against Each Other. *CNN*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.cnn.com/2021/12/17/politics/lithium-mining-energy-climate/index.html.
- Panko, R. (2018, July 10). The Popularity of Google Maps: Trends in Navigation Apps in 2018. *The Manifest*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://themanifest.com/app-development/trends-navigation-apps.
- Paraskeva, J. (2011). Challenging Epistemicides: Toward an Itinerant Curriculum Theory. In J. Paraskeva (Ed.), Conflicts in Curriculum Theory: Challenging Hegemonic Epistemologies (pp. 147–188). New York City: Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1057/9780230119628 9.

- Petit, J., and Shladover, S. (2015, April). Potential Cyberattacks on Automated Vehicles. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, *16*(2), 546–556. https://doi.org/10.1109/TITS.2014.2342271.
- Petrie, J. (2014, November 25). A Fare Deal: Breakthroughs in Fare Collection Technology Has Opened a New Era of Possibilities for Transit Agencies Wanting to Find Efficient and Innovative Ways to Collect from Riders. *Mass Transit*, *40*(7). Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.masstransitmag.com/home/article/12014782/a-fare-deal.
- Pié-Balaguer, A., and Planella-Ribera, J. (2020). Queer, Crip and Social Pedagogy. A Critical Hermeneutic Perspective. In M. Pérez and G. Trujillo-Barbadillo (Eds.), *Queer Epistemologies in Education: Luso-Hispanic Dialogues and Shared Horizons* (pp. 65–80). Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50305-5_5.
- Polzin, S. (2016, November 1). *Implications to Public Transportation of Emerging Technologies*. University of South Florida. https://doi.org/10.5038/CUTR-NCTR-RR-2016-10.
- Porter, L., Sandercock, L., and Umemoto, K. (Eds.) (2012, December 1). What's Love Got To Do With It?: Illuminations on Loving Attachment in Planning. *Planning Theory and Practice*, *13*(4), 593–627. https://doi.org/10.1080/14649357.2012.731210.
- Puentes, R., Grossman, A., Eby, B., and Bond, A. (2019, November 6). *Transportation Workforce Planning and Development Strategies: A Synthesis of Highway Practice* (NCHRP Synthesis 543). National Cooperative Highway Research Program. https://doi.org/10.17226/25624.
- Puig de la Bellacasa, M. (2017). *Matters of Care: Speculative Ethics in More than Human Worlds*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
- Pulido, L. (2016, July 2). Flint, Environmental Racism, and Racial Capitalism. *Capitalism Nature Socialism*, 27(3), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1080/10455752.2016.1213013.
- Ramachandran, V. (2021, February 23). Stanford Researchers Identify Four Causes for "Zoom Fatigue" and Their Simple Fixes: It's Not Just Zoom. Popular Video Chat Platforms Have Design Flaws That Exhaust the Human Mind and Body. but There Are Easy Ways to Mitigate Their Effects. *Stanford News*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://news.stanford.edu/2021/02/23/four-causes-zoom-fatigue-solutions/.
- Rau, A., and Jones, C. (Dirs.) (2019, November 4). Rethinking the Coast with the Ti'at Society. In A. Rau and C. Jones (Prods.), *Tending Nature*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.kcet.org/shows/tending-nature/episodes/rethinking-the-coast-with-the-tiat-society.
- Riedy, C. (2008, March 1). An Integral Extension of Causal Layered Analysis. *Futures*, *40*(2), 150–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.futures.2007.11.009.
- Riedy, C. (2020, August 1). Discourse Coalitions for Sustainability Transformations: Common Ground and Conflict beyond Neoliberalism. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability*, *45*, 100–112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cosust.2020.09.014.
- Robinson, K. (2020, October 6). *The Ministry for the Future*. New York City: Orbit. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.hachettebookgroup.com/titles/kim-stanley-robinson/the-ministry-for-the-future/9780316300162/.

- Ross, A. (2011). *Bird on Fire: Lessons from the World's Least Sustainable City*. New York City: Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780199828265.001.0001.
- Salomon, I. (1985). Telecommunications and Travel: Substitution or Modified Mobility? *Journal of Transport Economics and Policy*, 19(3), 219–235. Retrieved May 6, 2022, from https://www.jstor.org/stable/20052753.
- Santoni de Sio, F. (2021, December 1). The European Commission Report on Ethics of Connected and Automated Vehicles and the Future of Ethics of Transportation. *Ethics and Information Technology*, 23(4), 713–726. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10676-021-09609-8.
- Sarkady, D., Neuburger, L., and Egger, R. (2021, January). Virtual Reality as a Travel Substitution Tool during COVID-19. In W. Wörndl, C. Koo, and J. Stienmetz (Eds.), *Information and Communication Technologies* in Tourism 2021 (pp. 452–463). Cham, Switzerland: Springer. Presented at the ENTER 2021 eTourism Conference. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-65785-7 44.
- Schivelbusch, W. (1977). *The Railway Journey: The Industrialization of Time and Space in the Nineteenth Century.* Oakland: University of California Press.
- Scott, N. (2020, November 1). A Political Theory of Interspecies Mobility Justice. *Mobilities*, *15*(6), 880–895. https://doi.org/10.1080/17450101.2020.1819728.
- Sebastian, I., and Jacobs, B. (2020). The Emergence of Relationality in Governance of Climate Change Adaptation. In R. Brears (Ed.), *The Palgrave Handbook of Climate Resilient Societies* (pp. 1–33). Cham, Switzerland: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-32811-5_20-1.
- Seiler, C. (2003, Fall). Statist Means to Individualist Ends: Subjectivity, Automobility, and the Cold-War State. *American Studies*, *44*(3), 5–36. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.jstor.org/stable/40643484.
- Sheller, M. (2018, September). Mobility Justice: The Politics of Movement in an Age of Extremes. London: Verso.
- Shladover, S. (2018, May 4). Connected and Automated Vehicle Systems: Introduction and Overview. *Journal of Intelligent Transportation Systems*, 22(3), 190–200. https://doi.org/10.1080/15472450.2017.1336053.
- Shrestha, L. (2006, May 5). *The Changing Demographic Profile of the United States*. Congressional Research Service. Retrieved May 6, 2022, from https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/citations/ADA462164.
- Skabardonis, A. (2000, January 1). Control Strategies for Transit Priority. *Transportation Research Record:*Journal of the Transportation Research Board, 1727(1), 20–26. https://doi.org/10.3141/1727-03.
- Slaughter, R. (2003). *Futures beyond Dystopia: Creating Social Foresight*. London: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203465158.
- Snaza, N. (2019, January 1). Curriculum against the State: Sylvia Wynter, the Human, and Futures of Curriculum Studies. *Curriculum Inquiry*, 49(1), 129–148. https://doi.org/10.1080/03626784.2018.1546540.
- Sprunt, B. (2020, July 28). Biden Details Proposal to Advance Racial Equity in America. *NPR*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.npr.org/2020/07/28/896132054/biden-details-proposal-to-advance-racial-equity-in-america.

- Stehlin, J. (2019). *Cyclescapes of the Unequal City: Bicycle Infrastructure and Uneven Development.*Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
- Stevanovic, J., Stevanovic, A., Martin, P., and Bauer, T. (2008, June 1). Stochastic Optimization of Traffic Control and Transit Priority Settings in VISSIM. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, *16*(3), 332–349. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2008.01.002.
- Sun, X., Li, Z., Wang, X., and Li, C. (2020, January). Technology Development of Electric Vehicles: A Review. *Energies*, 13(1), 90. https://doi.org/10.3390/en13010090.
- Transit App (2022). Transit. Retrieved May 6, 2022, from https://transitapp.com/.
- Trombin, M., Pinna, R., Musso, M., Magnaghi, E., and De Marco, M. (2020). Mobility Management: From Traditional to People-centric Approach in the Smart City. In M. Elhoseny and A. Hassanien (Eds.), Emerging Technologies for Connected Internet of Vehicles and Intelligent Transportation System Networks: Emerging Technologies for Connected and Smart Vehicles (pp. 165–182). Cham, Switzerland: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-22773-9 11.
- Tsing, A. (2015). *The Mushroom at the End of the World: On the Possibility of Life in Capitalist Ruins*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Turnbull, D. (1997, August 1). Reframing Science and Other Local Knowledge Traditions. *Futures*, *29*(6), 551–562. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0016-3287(97)00030-X.
- Turney, D., and Fthenakis, V. (2011, August 1). Environmental Impacts from the Installation and Operation of Large-scale Solar Power Plants. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, *15*(6), 3261–3270. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2011.04.023.
- Uber Technologies (2022). *Uber*. Retrieved May 6, 2022, from https://www.uber.com/.
- Uddin, Md., and Kumar, S. (2014, April 15). Energy, Emissions and Environmental Impact Analysis of Wind Turbine Using Life Cycle Assessment Technique. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, *69*, 153–164. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2014.01.073.
- Ullrich, O. (2019). Technology. In W. Sachs, *The Development Dictionary: A Guide to Knowledge as Power* (pp. 343–357). London: Zed.
- van Hulst, M. (2012, August 1). Storytelling, a Model *of* and a Model *for* Planning. *Planning Theory*, *11*(3), 299–318. https://doi.org/10.1177/1473095212440425.
- Vasudevan, R., and Novoa Echaurren, M. (2022, February 1). Pluriversal Planning Scholarship: Embracing Multiplicity and Situated Knowledges in Community-based Approaches. *Planning Theory*, 21(1), 77–100. https://doi.org/10.1177/14730952211000384.
- Vaughn, M. (2021, May 24). Yes, Electric Big Rigs Are Coming—and We Drive Four of Them: Semi-truck Maker Freightliner Has a Test Fleet of 40 Rigs, with Availability in 2022. *Autoweek*. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://www.autoweek.com/news/green-cars/a36506185/electric-big-rig-semi-trucks/.

- Veres, M., and Moussa, M. (2020, August). Deep Learning for Intelligent Transportation Systems: A Survey of Emerging Trends. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, 21(8), 3152–3168. https://doi.org/10.1109/TITS.2019.2929020.
- Veres, P., Bányai, T., and Illés, B. (2017). Intelligent Transportation Systems to Support Production Logistics. In K. Jármai and B. Bolló (Eds.), *Vehicle and Automotive Engineering* (pp. 245–256). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-51189-4_24.
- Victor, P. (2010, November). Questioning Economic Growth. *Nature*, *468*(7322), 370–371. https://doi.org/10.1038/468370a.
- Walls, D. (2021, October 18). The Responsibility of Engineers: Decouple Engineering and Oppression. International Journal of Engineering, Social Justice, and Peace, 8(2), 86–116. https://doi.org/10.24908/ijesjp.v8i2.10743.
- Wanger, T. (2011). The Lithium Future—Resources, Recycling, and the Environment. *Conservation Letters*, *4*(3), 202–206. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1755-263X.2011.00166.x.
- Washington, H. (2021, October). Questioning the Assumptions, Sustainability and Ethics of Endless Economic Growth. *Journal of Risk and Financial Management*, *14*(10), 497. https://doi.org/10.3390/jrfm14100497.
- Waze (2021). Waze. Retrieved May 6, 2022, from https://www.waze.com/.
- Wickland, T. (2021). *Transportation Epistemologies: Relational Paths and (De)modernizations in Fenua Mā'ohi* (PhD diss.). UCLA, Los Angeles. Retrieved May 5, 2022, from https://escholarship.org/uc/item/220613ph.
- Wohlleben, P. (2016). The Hidden Life of Trees: What They Feel, How They Communicate—Discoveries from a Secret World (1st English language ed.; J. Billinghurst, Trans.). Vancouver: Greystone.
- Wootton, J., García-Ortiz, A., and Amin, S. (1995, August 1). Intelligent Transportation Systems: A Global Perspective. *Mathematical and Computer Modelling*, 22(4), 259–268. https://doi.org/10.1016/0895-7177(95)00137-Q.
- Xu, X., Liu, Y., Wang, W., Zhao, X., Sheng, Q., Wang, Z., and Shi, B. (2019, August). ITS-frame: A Framework for Multi-aspect Analysis in the Field of Intelligent Transportation Systems. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, *20*(8), 2893–2902. https://doi.org/10.1109/TITS.2018.2868840.
- Yang, K., Guler, S., and Menendez, M. (2016, November 1). Isolated Intersection Control for Various Levels of Vehicle Technology: Conventional, Connected, and Automated Vehicles. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 72, 109–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trc.2016.08.009.
- Ziemińska-Stolarska, A., Pietrzak, M., and Zbiciński, I. (2021, January). Application of LCA to Determine Environmental Impact of Concentrated Photovoltaic Solar Panels—State-of-the-art. *Energies*, *14*(11). https://doi.org/10.3390/en14113143.

UCLA Institute of Transportation Studies

3320 Public Affairs Building Los Angeles, CA 90095-1656 uclaits@ucla.edu its.ucla.edu © 2022